SUNRIVER OWNERS ASSOCIATION

BOARD OF DIRECTORS WORK SESSION 
SROA BOARD ROOM
MAY 20, 2022
DIRECTORS PRESENT: Keith Mobley, Clark Pederson, Mark Murray, Bill Burke, Tony De Alicante, 
   
      Gerhard Beenen, Scott Gillies & Mike Gocke
DIRECTOR VIA ZOOM: Julianna Hayes 
STAFF: James Lewis, Keith Kessaris, Kellie Allen, Mark Smith, Susan Berger, Jesus Mendoza & Leigh Anne Dennis. 
The meeting was called to order at 11:00 A.M. 
OWNERS IN ATTENDANCE: 4
OWNERS FORUM: No owners addressed the Board.
MAGISTRATE’S ANNUAL REPORT - 2021
SROA Magistrate Jo Zucker was in attendance to present her 2021 report for the Board. In 2021, Ms. Zucker heard 262 cases, a dramatic increase from the 141 in 2020 and the 194 in 2019. 
There was a total of 103 citations issued for Design rule violations, of which 24 were issued as warnings, leaving 79 cases that went before the magistrate. Of these, 20 were attributable to a single owner who was responsible for ten violations of performing work without Design Committee approval and ten violations for failure to obtain/display a Sunriver building permit. Notably, another owner was responsible for ten violations of an expired building permit and was fined a total of $2,250.

It was a long year for addressing ladder fuel violations. This was due in part to the fact that no citations were issued during the first year of COVID resulting in a number of properties falling further out of compliance. Some months saw two or three days of hearings held and some owners were cited an unprecedented five times. There was a total of 142 vegetation violations of which ladder fuels comprised 106 and accounted for $22,910 worth of fines. Without the recently adopted stepped up fine system, there is no telling how long it would have taken for some properties to come into compliance. There were 35 citations for Noxious Weeds and a single tree-cutting violation for which $1,000 was assessed.

The magistrate ruled on 34 citations issued by the Sunriver Police Department.

Also without precedent in 2021 were the eight Special Hearings that were held. Two were initiated by the owner referenced above as performing work without Design Committee approval and failing to obtain a building permit. Four violated ladder fuels rules. Of these eight Special Hearings, two owners appealed to the Judicial Council which upheld the magistrate’s ruling. Ms. Zucker shared her concerns about the current citation form being used and suggested some edits to clarify what options are available to someone who receives a citation. Additionally, there may be an issue of offenders using the Special and/or Judicial Council hearings process to buy some time. These hearings are time-consuming and resource intensive for SROA.

There were and continue to be “repeat offenders” who appear on the magistrate’s docket regularly. One of these may soon stop as hopefully a resolution has been agreed on. Another who was a regular on the docket several years ago, continues to violate racking up significant fines. Both of these offenders account for 22 citations that have been sent to the accounting department for collection.  

The Board held discussion including the possibility of increasing the fines for noxious weeds and had several questions for the Ms. Zucker. The Board thanked Ms. Zucker for this report and for being in attendance today. 

ADMISSIONS MODEL WORKGROUP UPDATE

Assistant GM Kessaris provided a breakdown of current recreation statistics through the end of April 2022.
As of April 30, 2022, a total of 3,812 owners have purchased or renewed their Member Preference Program (MPP) cards. Of that total, 3,139 were renewals and 267 were new cards. The remainder were Extended Family Pass purchases or renewals and/or Long-term Renter Pass purchases or renewals. This is 493 more than the end of March 2021 when there was still some COVID restrictions in place. It was noted that the Extended Family Pass is proving popular again this year. At the end of April, the MPP revenue totaled $255,975 or 52% of the annual budget. We will see another push over Memorial Day Weekend and again in mid-June so staff remains confident we will hit our 2022 budget number. 
In regard to the 2022 Recreation Plus Program (RPP), as of April 30, 2022, there were 887 homes and/or condominiums signed up on the program which is the highest number participating since the SHARC facility opened and is an increase of 99 from the end of April of 2021. Mr. Kessaris also provided a breakdown of the RPP’s by the number of bedrooms. Revenue at of the end of April stands at $2,201,385 or 105% of the 2022 budget. 
SHARC hosted a total of 6,390 attendees to the facility in the month of April compared to 2,761 in 2021 when SHARC was still affected by COVID restrictions that were in place. Of that 6,390, 2,461 were owners and 2,829 were RPP pass holders, 56 were member guests, 221 were extended family and 329 were gate admissions. Year to date, 26,854 people have utilized the facility compared to 15,242 in 2021 when stricter COVID restrictions were still in place. 
As a reminder, SHARC is back to a seven day a week operation for lap swimming and is open four days a week for recreational swims. The overall goal is to acquire enough staff members to be open seven days a week this year and we are hopeful that we will be able to accommodate a more robust number of gate admissions depending on how COVID restrictions play out this summer. 
Through the end of April 2022, staff had issued 26,860 paper guest passes and of those 1,089 have been redeemed at SHARC.
For owners who have not yet purchased or renewed their Member Preference Program (MPP) cards for 2022, they can purchase or update their Member Preference Program (MPP) cards in person at SHARC, or if just renewing it can be done over the phone, 541-585-5000 and online at sunriversharc.com > Programs > SROA Member Preference Program. The Member Services office hours are 8:30 A.M.– 4:30 P.M, seven days a week. 
SR AIRPORT TREE REMOVAL REQUEST - DISCUSSION
Assistant GM Kessaris reported that the Association has been contacted by management at the Sunriver Airport to request authorization to remove 24 existing trees that are located on common area property owned by SROA. This request is being made to comply with the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) guidelines that govern the safe operation of airport facilities. This item was initially brought to the Design Committee however, they do not have the authority to approve anything on commons, that kind of approval can only come from the Board.  
Brandon Wright, SR Airport Manager was on hand and noted that there are a total of 93 trees that the FAA is recommending for removal. 66 of those are on Nature Center property, 24 on SROA property and three on Resort property.  The SROA trees are located along the pathways that parallel the runway, within the River Road right of way and one adjacent to the Nature Center.
This recommendation from the FAA goes back to 2005 when they recognized the existence of certain trees that create obstructions within protected portions of airspace that surround the Airport. Since that time, the trees have grown taller creating more of a hazard. 
In 2020, the Airport began the coordination process with stakeholders and jurisdictional partners to remedy the identified safety deficiency caused by existing obstructions. The tree removal project involves requirements under the Deschutes County Code, the Oregon Scenic Waterway Act, the Clean Water Act (wetland issues) and the Endangered Species Act (Oregon Spotted Frog). The Airport has worked in cooperation with affected local, state, and federal agencies to obtain the authorizations necessary to proceed with the project.

All tree removal work as well as restoration will be performed and paid for by the Resort and/or their contractor and the Airport has worked to develop a plan to obtain access to the SROA common property without using the pathways. Additionally, the Airport has worked cooperatively with both the Nature Center and Oregon State Parks to develop plans to restore the areas that are impacted by the tree removal. The objective is to remove the existing hazard trees and restore the affected areas with native planting that will protect view corridors and alleviate the need for future tree removal. Central Oregon native grass seed mix (Indian rice grass, blue flax, blue-bunch wheatgrass, etc.) or Idaho fescue, depending on local availability. 

Director Beenen noted the Nature Center Board has submitted a letter authorizing the removal of the 66 trees located on their property. The Nature Center’s restoration plan included the establishment of a palette of native grasses, plants, and shrubs, all of which are selected for height constraints appropriate for compliance with Deschutes County Code 18.80.028 Heigh Limitations for airports. 

Mr. Wright noted the Airport’s appreciation to the Board in connection with the review of this request noting that the FAA is requesting that the Airport verify removal of the specified obstructions by mid-June so Airport personnel are hopeful the Board will approve this request at their regular meeting tomorrow. 

The Board had a few questions for Mr. Wright and thanked him for attending today’s meeting.  

SR RULES AND REGULATIONS – SECOND READING SECTION 2.03 DISCUSSION
The Board held a first reading of the proposed changes to Section 2.03 in March 2022 which were then posted on the SROA website for 60-days and noticed in the Sunriver Scene. A number of comments were received from owners and those have been provided to the Board for their review and consideration. 
Changes include adding language relative to the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), the requirement of recumbent bikes to have a pole not less than five feet tall with an orange flag on it, instituting a speed limit of 15 mph. and changing the offense from a Class F to a Class D offense. 

The Board held further discussion on the proposed changes and suggested some further edits prior to it coming to the Board for action at tomorrow’s meeting. 
TELECOMMUNICATIONS TASKFORCE UPDATE

Director Beenen reminded the group that at last months meeting, the Board recommended Director Beenen provide the taskforce with the presentation he provided to the Board at the April meeting. That has happened and there was no change in perspective as a result of that presentation essentially meaning there is not currently a recommendation on how to move forward from the taskforce. Director Beenen’s interpretation is that they would like to wait and see if something else develops before we go forward with a vote of the owners.
One of the other things Director Beenen has been working on is an internal report of all that has taken place at the taskforce level. This 27-page report has been distributed to the taskforce and they will be discussing it when they meet again in two weeks. Director Beenen intends to make that report available to the Board prior to the June meetings.  

The Board held further discussion on this issue and Director Beenen answered a number of questions relative to this topic. The Board thanked Director Beenen for all his hard work on this issue. 
REVIEW OF 5/21/22 AGENDA

The Board reviewed the agenda for tomorrow’s regular board meeting. 

There being no other business, President Mobley asked for a motion to adjourn to Executive Session. 

Director Murray moved to recess the public meeting and adjourn into Executive Session under the authority given in the Sunriver Bylaws, Article IV, Section 10 to discuss contractual, personnel and legal matters that may be subject to a claim of privilege. Seconded by Director Burke, motion passed unanimously. 

The public meeting recessed at 12:29 P.M.

The public meeting resumed at 1:45 P.M. 

There being no other business, President Mobley asked for a motion to adjourn to the meeting. 

Director Beenen moved to adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Director Gocke, motion passed unanimously. 

The meeting adjourned at 1:45 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,


Mark Murray, SROA Secretary 
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